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Award Received From Winnebago Co. re:TH!NK Leadership Council  

In December, 2015, the 

East Central Wisconsin 

Regional Planning 

Commission was 

honored with a 

collaboration award 

entitled ñWithout 

Collaboration there is 

No Creationò from the 

re:TH!NK Leadership Council and the Winnebago County 

Health Department. East Central began working with the re:TH!

NK coalition and the Winnebago County Health Department in 

2007 with the Safe Routes to School Program. ECWRPC staff 

have worked to advance the efforts of re:TH!NK through: 

ã leading a community team through the Healthy Wisconsin 

Leadership Institute; 

ã dedicating resources to a full-time Regional Bicycle and 

Pedestrian Coordinator; 

ã working with public health and other partners to write for 

the APA Plan4Health grant; 

ã incorporating public health concepts into processes, plans 

and documents; 

ã collaborating within Winnebago County and regionally to 

lead Health in Planning work groups and participate in 

health equity work through Fox Valley THRIVES; and 

ã recognizing the importance of health education and youth 

engagement in Regional Safe Routes to School planning 

efforts. 

The partnership between ECWRPC, the re:TH!NK leadership 

committee and the Winnebago County Health Department has 

been invaluable and creates a larger collective impact to improve 

the health outcomes and quality of life for Winnebago County 

and Fox Valley residents. We appreciate the acknowledgements 

and look forward to working with re:TH!NK and others in the 

future! 

Final 2016 Work Program & Budget Adopted by Commission 
 

The final 2016 Work Program and Budget was adopted by the Commission at its January 29, 2016 Quarterly Meeting. The updated 

document contains a detailed listing of program areas and specific projects, as well as the expected revenues and expenditures asso-

ciated with FY 2016. The document amends and replaces the July 2015 preliminary budget which was developed and approved for 

the sole purpose of establishing the 2016 tax levy. Based on the levy, expected revenues and expenditures, the Commission contin-

ues to be in solid financial condition.   

Highlights of the 2016 work program include continuation of the Commissionôs important roles in federal planning programs for 

transportation (FHWA) and economic development (EDA), as well as the state roles for sewer service area planning (WDNR) and 

the Safe Routes to School (SRTS) Program. 

Of particular interest for 2016 is the inclusion of significant time and resources to initiate an update of the regional comprehensive 

plan which is scheduled for completion in early 2018. This and other activities can be reviewed in more detail by visiting our web-

site www.ecwrpc.org.  

http://www.ecwrpc.org
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In the summer and fall of 2015, the Commission solicited 

member units of government (counties, towns, villages, and 

cities) for potential 2016 technical assistance projects. A total of 

35 new project requests were received, ranked and approved by 

the Steering Committee in November 2015 as listed in the table 

below. These new projects will be initiated during the course of 

2016 while work continues on approximately 20 additional local 

projects which are still in progress from the pool selected in 2014 

and 2015.  

If you did not request a project, please be aware that Commission 

staff can still provide a minor level of additional assistance 

throughout the year in areas specific to transportation, economic 

development, and sewer service planning. These programs areas 

are funded separately from the Technical Assistance Program, 

and therefore limited staff time can be used on an 'as needed' 

basis throughout the year for applicable projects. 

If your community has additional needs throughout the year in 

these areas, please call the appropriate staff person, or Eric 

Fowle, Executive Director at (920) 751-4770 or 

efowle@ecwrpc.org  to discuss them in more detail. Lastly, 

remember that our staff is always available for quick phone calls 

or email questions from member communities regarding planning 

related issues, guidance, and providing direction to the resources 

you need. 

2016 Technical Assistance Project Awards Approved  

County Entity Project Description 

Calumet Calumet Co. 2015 Land Use GIS Data Set for Calumet County 

  Economic Impact Analysis of Businesses Outside of County 

  County-Wide Park & Recreation Survey 

C. Brillion Downtown Redevelopment Visioning 

  Peters Park - Little League Field Planning 

  Trail Planning / Connectivity for Tourism 

C. New Holstein Zoning Ordinance Modifications for Shoreland Zoning 

  Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan Update 

Fond du Lac C. Fond du Lac Downtown Parking/Transit Evaluation 

C. Waupun Market Analysis 

 Downtown Visioning 

T. Byron Comprehensive Plan Update (contract discount) 

T. Auburn Town Road Culvert Survey 

 Road Sign Retroreflectivity Inventory 

T. Friendship Town Road Culvert Survey 

T. Lamartine Road Sign Retroreflectivity Inventory 

T. Oakfield Road Sign Retroreflectivity Inventory 

T. Ripon Road Sign Retroreflectivity Inventory 

 Town Road Culvert Survey 

T. Taycheedah Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan Update 

Outagamie (and Calumet) 
Heart of the Valley 
MSD 

Interceptor Sewer Manhole Location Mapping 

Outagamie (and Winneba-
go and Calumet) 

C. Appleton Bike/Pedestrian Accommodations RFP Development/Implementation (contract discount) 

Outagamie V. Hortonville Industry Cluster Analysis for Economic Development 

 Design Standards for Downtown District / Sketch-Up Modeling 

T. Grand Chute Town Center Park Design 

Shawano C. Shawano Downtown / Green Bay Road Corridor Visioning 

Shawano Co. Highway 29 Corridor Group Coordination 

  Preservation Overlay GIS Layer for Development Rights Availability 

  Economic Development "Storymap" for Shawano County 

Waupaca C. Waupaca Tree Canopy Survey 

T. Caledonia Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan Update 

  Community Park Long-Range Plan 

Winnebago C. Oshkosh Comprehensive Plan Update (contract discount) 

C. Neenah Comprehensive Plan Update (contract discount) 

V. Winneconne Industrial Park Expansion Planning 

T. Nepeuskun Agricultural Preservation Base Farm Tract Mapping/Recording 

mailto:efowle@ecwrpc.org
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ñWorking Togetherò Theme of 2040 Regional Comprehensive Plan  

Update  

This spring, the Commission will be kicking off a formal process 

to update the 2008 Regional Comprehensive Plan. 

Comprehensive plans are developed for a 20-year planning 

horizon and must be updated no less than once every 10 years. 

Within the statutory provisions of Wisconsin State Statutes (SS) 

66.0309, East Centralôs main function and duty is that ñof 

making (preparing) and adopting a master (comprehensive) plan 

for the physical development of the region.ò This basic enabling 

legislation is complemented by the comprehensive planning law, 

SS 66.1001. The updated regional plan will be entitled Working 

Together: A 2040 Comprehensive Plan for the East Central 

Wisconsin Region and cover a ten-county area. The document 

will serve as an advisory policy document to guide where future 

conservation, growth, and development activities should occur at 

the largest of scales. When completed, the ñWorking Togetherò 

plan will outline a series of ñbest practicesò that our counties and 

communities should consider in order to achieve better alignment 

and collaboration when dealing with issues of mutual (regional) 

concern. 

At the January 29, 2016 Quarterly Commission meeting, action 

was taken to kick off this process by approving an updated 

citizen participation plan which outlines the process and public 

engagement efforts. The Commission firmly believes that public 

participation is the key to any successful planning process and 

that input should be sought at all stages during this process.     

The Commissionôs planning and programming efforts benefit 

from a well-informed regional population. A number of 

structures, processes and techniques are listed in this document 

that will be used to raise awareness of, and engage, the public in 

the development of the ñWorking Togetherò report.  

During the first half of 2016, staff will be focused on updating all 

of the necessary demographic and GIS mapping information in 

order to accomplish the ñinventoryò tasks for the various plan 

elements. Initial input will be sought to help identify regional 

issues of concern and how those might fit within the planôs newly 

developed framework of ñthemesò (see sidebar). Online surveys, 

meetings with county representatives and the establishment of 

Technical Advisory Committees for each ñthemeò are just some 

of the tasks to be addressed in the coming months.  

 Refer to the Commissionôs website (www.ecwrpc.org) for more 

information about this project and process. If you have questions 

or would like to be involved on a particular Technical Advisory 

Committee for this effort, please contact Eric Fowle, AICP ï 

Executive Director at efowle@ecwrpc.org or via phone at       

920-751-4770. 

 

ñWorking Togetherò Plan Framework 
 
Traditional comprehensive plans follow 
the statutory óoutlineô regarding the planôs 
contents.  The ñWorking Togetherò plan 
will certainly consider these 9 elements; 
however, it intends to ñpackageò various 
pieces of the 9 elements into 7 different 
ñthemesò which are more relatable to the 
publicôs knowledge/perception of 
everyday issues and solutions.  
 
ñSmart Growthò Nine Elements 
1. Issues & Opportunities 
2. Agriculture, Natural & Cultural 

Resources 
3. Economic Development 
4. Housing 
5. Community Facilities (include 

Recreation) 
6. Transportation 
7. Land Use 
8. Intergovernmental Cooperation 
9. Implementation 
 
Regional Plan ñThemesò (Chapters) 
1. A Regional Sense of Place  
2. A Livable Region 
3. A Connected & Mobile Region  
4. A Resilient Region I ï Environment 
5. A Healthy Region 
6. A Smarter Region 
7. A Resilient Region II ï Economy  

ñWorking Togetherò Planning Process & Timeline 

http://www.ecwrpc.org
mailto:efowle@ecwrpc.org
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Oshkosh Region Defense Industry Diversification Initiative (ORDIDI) 
Updates  

In January 2016, 

ECWRPC staff 

submitted a Phase II 

Implementation request 

to the Department of 

Defense ï Office of 

Economic Adjustment 

(DoD-OEA) in hopes of 

obtaining additional funding to move forward on various I-41 

Corridor initiatives related to industry diversification. The two-

year grant is requesting $2.8 million for use by partners, such as 

the City of Oshkosh, UW-Oshkosh and the Fond du Lac County 

Economic Development Corporation, to pursue initiatives 

focused on the aerospace/aviation cluster and the entrepreneurial 

development programs. 

The DoD-OEA and Center for Regional Economic 

Competitiveness staff visited the East Central region February 2-

3, 2016 while they conducted a site visit and interviews with 

ORDIDI project partners. Their purpose was to collect success 

stories and challenges from several DoD-OEA grantees across 

the nation so that a summary of ñbest practicesò can be developed 

and shared. East Central was the first grantee in the nation out of 

approximately 36 total grant awards. The group ended with a 

visit/tour at Oshkosh Coil Spring, a defense supplier who was 

assisted by Wisconsin Manufacturing Extension Partnership 

(WMEP) through East Centralôs grant program. 

The Commission hosted a kickoff meeting with its new 

consultant, Leonard & Finco, on February 12, 2016 to prepare a 

public outreach strategy and video which will help to better tell 

the ñstoryò of the previous three year effort on the ORDIDI 

project. This Department of Defense funded project has had 

many positive impacts on the region in its relatively short life-

span. Sharing those success stories from the many partners 

involved in this project is critical as we move forward into a 

second phase of the project which centers on collaboration along 

the entire Interstate 41 Corridor.  

For more information on the ORDIDI project, or the proposed 

implementation request, please contact Eric Fowle or            

Sarah Van Buren at (920) 751-4770. 

Town of Fond du Lac Comprehensive Plan Update Near Completion  

Over the last 8 months, the Commission has been working with 

the Town of Fond du Lac to update their previous comprehensive 

plan that was adopted in 2005. Key issues and opportunities were 

identified; vision statements for the nine elements were 

established; and goals, strategies and recommendations were 

identified by utilizing input from the Community Visioning 

Session (held in August), the Planning Commission, Board of 

Appeals, elected officials, town staff, as well as 

background material. 

Generally, the townôs draft goals are designed to 

enhance the quality of life and sense of community 

within the town; promote economic development 

that complements existing businesses and the 

overall wellbeing of residents without 

compromising the natural resources and quiet rural 

character; maintains an adequate housing supply 

that meets the needs of current and future residents; 

ensures a well maintained and safe transportation 

system that provides alternatives, including 

opportunities for active lifestyles; provides high-

quality, cost-effective community facilities and 

services; protects the economic viability of existing 

farm operations; preserves and protects the natural, 

cultural and historical resources; and maintains cooperatively 

working relationships with neighboring communities and 

government entities. 

An intergovernmental meeting was held at the end of February to 

gather input from neighboring communities, government entities 

and others. The town is in the process of completing the draft 

plan and should be taking action on the plan in late spring. 

Town of Fond du Lac Draft Preferred Land Use Map 
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City of New Holstein Zoning Code Update Completed  

ECWRPC staff recently completed an update of the city of New 

Holsteinôs zoning code. The zoning code was originally written 

in the early 1980ôs and had become dated and inefficient for 

current building trends. The update process was formed around 

the following goals: 

ã The development process is streamlined and predictable. 

ã Graphics are included to make the code accessible for all. 

ã The cityôs visions and goals are utilized to create a sense 

of place. 

ã The updated zoning code will be reflective of current 

building trends while preserving local character. 

New Holsteinôs City Council took action in January to adopt the 

code and ECWRPC staff are finalizing several forms based on 

the adopted code. For more information about the project please 

contact Tom Baron at (920) 751-4770 or tbaron@ecwrpc.org.  

High Interest Received at Menasha Lock Site Visioning Workshop 

On January 

23, 2016, a 

highly 

successful 

public 

visioning 

workshop 

was hosted 

by East 

Central 

Wisconsin 

Regional Planning Commission, the Fox River Navigation 

System Authority (FRNSA) and the Post-Crescent to examine the 

potential future use of a 2.4 acre piece of property associated with 

the Menasha Lock. The Menasha Lock has been operational since 

the 1850ôs and provides a key linkage within the system of 17 

locks that tamed the rapid elevation change of the Lower Fox 

River. In 2005, the Friendship Trestle Trail opened, connecting 

the City of Menasha with the Town of Menasha, and instantly 

making the lock site an ñanchorò on the eastern shore of Little 

Lake Buttes des Morts.  

The purpose of the public workshop was to examine the current 

and potential future conditions of the vacant 2.4 acre site within 

the context of the neighborhood, the city and the region. A total 

of 66 people registered and participated in the Saturday morning 

event - quite a few more than originally expected!                    

The participants were split into seven smaller groups who spent 

the next two hours getting oriented to the site and diving into six 

separate mapping and worksheet-based exercises. Each exercise 

was designed to mine the individualôs knowledge of the site, 

community and region in order to provide context and grounding 

for the site itself. Ideas, thoughts and concerns were generated 

that explored the concepts of ñidentityò, ñconnectivityò, ñassetsò, 

ñimprovementsò, and ñimpactsò. The generation of ñbig ideasò 

was next, with the groups being encouraged to list/map out 

visionary and perhaps transformational uses for/near the site that 

adhered to none of the typical constraints such as property 

ownership, regulatory or funding restrictions. Lastly, individuals 

were asked to give their ideas on which places could be 

considered for improvements related to ñplacemakingò within the 

City of Menasha.  

A significant amount of enthusiasm was shown by participants 

and an equally significant amount of data was created as a result. 

The data is currently being compiled into a written summary 

report which is expected to be released and shared with the 

community in March 2016. This collection of written and 

mapped feedback will be used ñup-frontò by the Fox River 

Navigation System Authority and the City of Menasha in future 

planning for this important siteôs use and function. Check East 

Centralôs (www.ecwrpc.org) or the FRNSAôs 

(www.foxlocks.org) website in March or April to view/download 

your copy of the report.   

Statewide Re-Use Program Successes Highlighted in Agency Report  

Fiscal Year 2015 successes and milestones are front and center in 

the latest annual report from the Department of Natural Re-

sources' (DNR) Air, Waste, and Remediation and Redevelop-

ment (AWaRe) Division. The 29-page report examines and high-

lights program successes in customer service, new laws and regu-

lations, emerging and ongoing issues, and measuring program 

performance. During the reporting period, the program celebrat-

ed its 20th anniversary. Since 1995, staff have worked with part-

ners across the state, helping to clean up more than 15,000 

brownfield properties and returning more than 20,000 acres back 

into productive use. The program marked the anniversary by 

continuing to work with their external advisory partner, the Wis-

consin Brownfields Study Group, to create its 2015 report ï In-

vesting in Wisconsin, which outlines proposals that will make a 

strong program even better. This is the AWaRe Divisionôs final 

annual report, as the Division has merged with several DNR wa-

ter programs and has formed the new Environmental Manage-

ment Division.  

mailto:tbaron@ecwrpc.org
http://www.ecwrpc.org
http://www.foxlocks.org
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New Funding Available to Help Communities Mitigate EAB Impacts  

The Bay-Lake Regional Planning 

Commission, in partnership with 

the East Central Wisconsin 

Regional Planning Commission, 

has received a $100,000 Great 

Lakes Restoration Initiative grant 

from the U.S. Forest Service to 

assist communities, counties and tribes with mitigating Emerald 

Ash Borer (EAB) impacts. The funding will be provided to 

Wisconsin jurisdictions and tribes within the Great Lakes Basin 

that are under an EAB quarantine (see table below). Funded 

projects for communities within the Basin will be selected 

through a mini-grant process utilizing an advisory panel made up 

of representatives from Southeastern Wisconsin RPC, East 

Central Wisconsin RPC, North Central Wisconsin RPC, 

Northwestern Wisconsin RPC, and the Wisconsin DNR. The 

DNR will also help to get the word out to communities, counties 

and tribes that funding is available. More information will be 

available in future e-newsletters as the mini-grant program 

develops over the next couple months. 

Please contact Angela Kowalzek-Adrians, Natural Resources 

Planner at Bay-Lake RPC (920) 448-2820, if you have any 

questions or comments. 

 

Now Available ï 2035 Eden Sewer Service Area Plan  

The 2035 Eden Sewer Service Area Plan supersedes and updates 

the 2000 Eden Sewer Service Area Plan. The 2035 Eden Sewer 

Service Area Plan was adopted by the East Central Commission 

at the July 31, 2015 quarterly meeting. Subsequently, the draft 

plan was finalized and submitted to the Department of Natural 

Resources (DNR) for final certification. The Department of 

Natural Resources and the United 

States Environmental Protection 

Agency (US EPA) ultimately 

certified the plan on September 

2015. 

As part of the State of Wisconsin 

Water Quality Management Plan, 

the 2035 Eden Sewer Service Area 

Plan provides population, housing 

and land use projections thus 

delineating future growth in and 

around the Eden area. Just as 

importantly, environmentally 

sensitive areas are identified for 

restricted development as well as 

policy recommendations for cost-effective and compact orderly 

development. This plan and its associated mapping is available 

for viewing at East Centralôs Community Facilities webpage. 

 Please contact Joe Huffman with any questions on the sewer 

service area process: (920) 751-4770 or jhuffman@ecwrpc.org. 

WI EAB Quarantined Counties within the Great Lakes Basin  

Adams Door Manitowoc  Racine 

Brown* Douglas Outagamie  Sheboygan 

Calumet  Fond du Lac  Milwaukee Washington 

Columbia Kenosha Oneida Waukesha 

Dodge Kewaunee Ozaukee Winnebago  

 * Includes Oneida Tribe 

mailto:jhuffman@ecwrpc.org

